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Disciplinary Suit Filed Against Lawyer for
Filing Frivolous Legal Mal Case
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August 8, 2017

Mark Womack, a Houston solo practitioner who beat back a legal malpractice case after eight years of
litigation, said he's gratified that the State Bar of Texas filed a disciplinary lawsuit against the lawyer
who represented the plaintiff who sued him.

The Commission for Lawyer Discipline sued Houston solo practitioner Armando Lopez in Harris
County District Court, alleging he violated rules that ban a lawyer from bringing a frivolous lawsuit,
lying to a court or being dishonest, fraudulent, deceitful or misrepresentative. The original petition said
that Lopez represented a plaintiff in an underlying malpractice suit against Womack, who eventually
filed the grievance against Lopez.

"It was serious misconduct," said Womack. "I'm gratified the state bar has made the decision to
enforce the rules in this fashion. I think it shows the system works."

Lopez, who didn't return a call seeking comment, has been licensed in Texas since 1977 and has no
prior disciplinary history, said his State Bar of Texas profile page.

The Aug. 3 disciplinary petition in Commission for Lawyer Discipline v. Lopez said that a trial was set
for February 2016, and Lopez asked for a 90-day continuance to go find a new expert witness,
alleging that the night before, he learned that his designated expert was incapacitated. He showed the
expert's December 2013 doctor's note, which explained an occupational impairment running from
January 2013 to July 2013. The court granted the continuance.

"Counsel for the defendant thereafter discovered additional information showing that respondent had
been aware that the designated expert witness suffered from and was diagnosed with sleep apnea
,which in all probability caused cognitive impairment, throughout the pendency of the suit," said the
petition.

The defendant filed a motion for sanctions and the court held a hearing in April 2016, at the end
saying it would grant the sanctions and consider argument about the amount of monetary sanctions
before issuing a written order. But then in July 2016, an order of nonsuit was entered.

The September 2008 petition in the underlying legal-mal case said that a plaintiff hired Womack for a
wrongful termination lawsuit. There were disagreements about the method of billing, the format of
invoices and the receipt of payments. Womack withdrew as the plaintiff's lawyer before an important
deposition, alleged the petition. Opposing counsel then pressured the plaintiff himself to voluntarily
dismiss his case. More than three years later, Womack sued the plaintiff for breach of contract to
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collect attorney fees. In the legal-mal case, the plaintiff sued Womack for negligence, breach of
fiduciary duty, common-law fraud and breach of contract.

Womack denied all of the allegations and raised a bevy of defenses in an original answer.

He claimed in a June 2009 motion for summary judgment that the plaintiff had raised the same claims
in a small claims court, and they were dismissed with prejudice. The plaintiff can't relitigate the same
claims, and the court didn't have jurisdiction to consider them, the motion said.

In a second motion for summary judgement, Womack argued that there's no evidence he breached
any duties to the plaintiff, made fraudulent representations or breached any contracts. Also, the claims
are barred by the statute of limitations. The motion said that Womack did a lot of work on the plaintiff's
case, and within six months, they got in a fee dispute and the plaintiff was not able to pay Womack,
leading him to withdraw. Womack requested payment for past work, but the plaintiff did not pay. He
therefore sued the plaintiff in small claims court to collect the fees, and he succeeded. Rodriguez
responding, bringing claims that are the same as in the legal-mal lawsuit.

In a motion for sanctions, Womack argued that Lopez had known for years that his expert witness was
in bad health, but he "pretended" to learn about it the night before trial and he "misled" the court about
it. In reality, he used the same excuse to ask for continuances in other cases for two years. Womack
argued that Lopez should bear $41,730 in attorney fees of Womack preparing for trial, and receive
$5,000 more in sanctions "for his shocking lack of candor" to the court.

Womack also filed a later motion for sanctions against the expert witness, Patrick Gilpin. He asked for
$146,300 in attorneys fees and expenses, and a penalty of $5,000 from Gilpin. He alledged that both
Gilpin and Lopez had misled the court about Gilpin's health condition. The motion claimed that Gilpin
participated, collaborated and conspired with Lopez in committing sanctionable conduct.

Gilpin did not return a call seeking comment.
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